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**** ITEMS CALLED-IN FROM THE FORWARD PLAN
None

**** PRE-CABINET SCRUTINY ITEMS

None
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8  Exclusion of the Public 

To agree that, under Section 100(A)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public 
be excluded from the meeting for the items of business set out below on the grounds 
that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of 
Schedule 12A to the Act, and that the public interest in maintaining the exemption 
outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.

**** PART II ITEMS CALLED-IN FROM CABINET - 15TH SEPTEMBER 2020 

9  SO46 - Confidential Sheet (Pages 25 - 26)
Minute No. 400 (Cabinet Agenda Item No. 29)
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TO: The Chair & Members of Place Scrutiny Committee:
Councillor A Moring (Chair),
Councillors K Buck (Vice-Chair), B Ayling, J Beck, A Bright, L Burton, A Chalk, 
D Cowan, T Cox, A Dear, M Dent, S George, D Jarvis, S Wakefield, C Walker, N Ward 
and  P Wexham



SOUTHEND-ON-SEA BOROUGH COUNCIL

Meeting of Place Scrutiny Committee

Date: Tuesday, 1st September, 2020
Place: Virtual Meeting via MS Teams

Present: Councillor A Moring (Chair)
Councillors B Ayling, J Beck, K Buck, L Burton, A Chalk, D Cowan, 
T Cox, A Dear*, N Folkard*, M Dent, S George, D Jarvis, C Walker, 
N Ward and P Wexham
*Substitute in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 31.

In Attendance: Councillors C Mulroney, K Robinson and R Woodley (Cabinet 
Members)
Councillor K Evans
L Reed, C Robinson, G Gilbert, T Row, S Harrington, R Harris, 
N Hoskins, A Smyth and E Cook

Start/End Time: 6.30 pm - 7.00 pm

261  Apologies for Absence 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bright (substitute: 
Councillor Folkard), Flewitt (substitute: Councillor Dear) and Wakefield (no 
substitute).

262  Declarations of Interest 

Councillors C Mulroney, K Robinson and R Woodley (Cabinet Members) declared 
interests in the called-in items but attended pursuant to the dispensation agreed at 
Council on 19th July 2012, under S.33 of the Localism Act 2011.

263  Questions from Members of the Public 

The Committee noted the responses to questions that had been submitted by Mr 
Webb to the Cabinet Member for Transport, Capital and Inward Investment and 
the Cabinet Member for Business, Tourism and Culture.  Copies will be forwarded 
to him as he was not present at the meeting.

264  Minutes of the Special Meeting held on Monday, 15th June 2020 

Resolved:

That the Minutes of the special meeting held on Monday, 15th June, 2020 be 
received, confirmed as a correct record and signed.
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265  Minutes of the Special Meeting held on Wednesday 24th June 2020 

Resolved:

That the Minutes of the special meeting held on Wednesday, 24th June, 2020 be 
received, confirmed as a correct record and signed.

266  Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday, 6th July, 2020 

Resolved:-

That the Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 6th July, 2020 be received, 
confirmed as a correct record and signed.

267  Parking Policy Statement 

The Committee considered Minute 206 of Cabinet held on 28th July, 2020, which had 
been called-in for Scrutiny, together with the report of the Executive Director 
(Neighbourhoods and the Environment) setting out the short-term aspirations for the 
service through a Traffic and Parking Policy Statement. This report follows the Parking 
Review 2020 report approved by Cabinet in June 2020.

Resolved:

1.  That the following decisions of Cabinet be noted:

“1. That the adoption of the Traffic & Parking Policy Statement as set out in Appendix 1 to 
the submitted report be approved and that Officers be directed to implement the 
commitments as described.

2. That the Traffic Regulation Working Party undertakes a review of the decision making 
processes and takes on the project board role in respect of the Parking Review.”

2.  That, in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 39, the matter be referred to full 
Council.

Note: This is an Executive Function
Cabinet Member: Cllr Woodley

268  Highway Restructure Funding 

The Committee considered Minute 207 of Cabinet held on 28th July 2020, which 
had been called-in for Scrutiny, together with the report of the Executive Director 
(Neighbourhoods and the Environment) requesting the additional funding required 
to support the new Traffic and Highways Team service restructure.

Resolved:

That the following recommendations of Cabinet be noted:

1. That the increased budget to fund the new service in line with the Council’s 
Vision and Aspirations, be approved. This investment will ensure that the views 
and needs of our customers, residents and businesses are at the heart of the 
service.
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2. That it be noted that the additional request for funding to support the new 
structure in 2020/21 will be met from the business transformation reserve with 
future year’s expenditure being incorporated as part of the budget setting for 
2021/22 onwards.

Note: This is a Council Function
Cabinet Member: Cllr Woodley

269  In-depth Scrutiny Project - Update 

The Committee noted an oral update on the progress that had been made in 
respect of the in-depth Scrutiny study, entitled “To review the level of domestic 
waste recycling in the Borough, in order to examine what influences residents in 
terms of their recycling habits and the barriers to achieving a higher rate of 
recycling and to consider ways of working with residents to improve domestic 
waste recycling”.

Resolved:

That the report be noted.

Note: This is a Scrutiny function.

Chair:
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Initial Local Financial Assessment of Covid-19 Page 1 of 12 Report No: [number to be allocated]

Southend-on-Sea Borough Council
Report of Executive Director (Finance & Resources)

To
Cabinet

On
15 September 2020

Report prepared by: 
Pete Bates, Interim Head of Corporate Finance

Updated Local Financial Assessment and Illustration of the Potential Impact of 
Covid-19 on the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy 2020/21 – 2024/25

All Scrutiny Committees
Cabinet Members: Councillor Ian Gilbert 

Part 1 (Public Agenda Item)

1 Purpose of Report

1.1 To provide an updated assessment of the local financial impact of Covid-19.  It 
remains an evolving situation as the Council continues to respond positively to 
the crisis and tries to minimise as far as possible the impact on local residents 
and businesses of Southend-on-Sea.  More emphasis has now been placed on 
understanding the operational and financial impact of the pandemic as the 
Council transitions to a restoration and recovery phase and assesses the future 
sustainability of whatever the ‘new normal’ will eventually look like.  

1.2 To provide a range of high level scenarios to illustrate the potential scale of the 
financial challenge over the short and medium term, whilst recognising that the 
volume of assumptions and understanding of the complexities of the many 
contributing factors are still under constant review. 

2 Recommendations

That Cabinet:

2.1 Note the Council’s updated assessment of the local financial impact of the 
unprecedented challenges that has been caused by the pandemic.    

2.2 Note the scale of the potential financial challenge summarised in this 
report and agree that the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy is 
reviewed and a range of options are developed to ensure continuing 
financial sustainability.

2.3 Agree to receive regular reports to future Cabinet meetings, which will 
provide updated assessments on our financial position and outline any 
changes to our strategy and range of assumptions. 

Agenda
Item No.

5
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3 Introduction

3.1 It is still too early to assess the overall health and economic impact of Covid-19.  
The challenge is clearly worldwide, and national governments continue to 
wrestle with putting in place the right package of measures to save lives and to 
try to minimise the spread of the virus and its impact across the population.  
Consideration has now turned to how they can safely get their respective 
economies working again.  In the United Kingdom, local government, working in 
partnership with other agencies and local communities continue to have a 
critical role to play in responding to the crisis.  We are at the forefront of 
implementing the relaxation to the lockdown arrangements, shaping the 
transition and recovery within a new national framework.

3.2 The current financial landscape and operating environment is challenging and 
uncertain but the Council is determined to build on our positive initial local 
response to the crisis and to try to ensure that the key elements that will lead to 
a stronger recovery for our town, our local residents and our local businesses 
are in place.  Our Southend 2050 ambition and ongoing review of arrangements 
for delivering the road map of priority projects is not only still relevant but also 
crucial for Southend-on-Sea’s future prosperity.  Effectively managing the short 
and medium term financial challenges that Covid-19 has brought to the Borough 
will be an important factor in our future success.

3.3 This report provides an update on the local financial impact and attempts to 
estimate a range of potential financial scenarios over the medium term based 
on a series of complex and ever-changing assumptions.  All local authorities are 
struggling with this uncertainty, large financial pressures and concerns for their 
residents and local areas in such unprecedented times.  This report builds on 
the information that was presented to Cabinet on 9 June 2020.  The scale of the 
estimated financial challenge has increased, and it now looks likely that the total 
cost will be over the higher end of the range that was estimated in June 2020.  
The revised estimated gross cost to the Council could now be circa £22.3M, 
currently offset by £12M of Emergency Grant Funding, so a potential £10.3M 
extra financial pressure in 2020/21.  

3.4 This revised assessment is still based on a wide range of assumptions and 
predicted patterns of cost, service demand and behaviours.  Attempts have 
been made to assess the transition to the new normal, the impact on activity 
levels (particularly income) and then any currently potentially hidden demand for 
key social care services that might result directly from the isolation and stress 
caused locally by the pandemic.  At this still relatively early stage, the estimated 
total cost to the Council for 2020/21 and the future is still very difficult to quantify 
with confidence.  The situation will remain under constant review and the 
Council is preparing for the worst, whilst doing all it can to improve the situation 
and reduce the immediate potential deficit and its impact in the future.
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3.5 We are working hard to reduce our financial exposure in lower priority areas but 
at the same time trying to make sure that we are doing all we realistically can to 
support our residents and local businesses.  Some early future planning has 
already commenced to try to limit the potential permanent damage to our 
revenue base and to look at the longer-term impacts on our Medium Term 
Financial Strategy.  This report highlights the potential range of financial impact 
over the medium term to inform our future planning and highlight the level of 
preparation and range of considerations required. 

4 Summary of Central Government Support Received (End of August 2020)

4.1 The report that was presented to the Cabinet meeting in June 2020 provided a 
full assessment and details of the different levels and types of funding support 
that Southend-on-Sea had received.  This was summarised into the following 
three main categories.

Central Government Passported Funding (Total Allocation £79,092,378)

Announcement Local Allocation (£)
Business Rates Grants* 45,512,250
SBG, RHLG, Retail & Nursery Discount Schemes # 27,223,000
Council Tax Hardship 1,661,945
Top-Up Grants to Businesses* (5% of £38,835,000) 1,941,750
Business Improvement Districts Support 18,750
Infection Control for Adult Social Care 2,734,683

Total 79,092,378
* 5% of intended spend of Business Rates Grant Allocation used to Fund Top-Up Grants to 
Businesses
# To be refunded via a Section 31 Grant.

Central Government Additional Direct Grant (Total Allocation £15,778,253)

Announcement Local Allocation (£)
Emergency Grant Funding (Tranche 1) 5,393,935
Emergency Grant Funding (Tranche 2) 5,062,493
Emergency Grant Funding (Tranche 3) 1,571,465
Most Vulnerable in Society Support Awaiting allocation 
New Test and Trace Service £887,492
Reopening High Streets Safely Fund 163,096
Emergency Active Travel Fund £1,545,000
South East Covid Kickstart (SELEP wide allocation) £881,000
Travel Demand Management £150,000
Additional Dedicated Home to School Transport £123,772

Total 15,778,253
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Cashflow Support 

The Government also introduced a range of measures to either defer payments 
by Southend-on-Sea Borough Council to the Government to later in this 
financial year or to make payments to us earlier and more quickly to help with 
our liquidity and cashflow.  

5 Financial Assessment and Assumptions 

5.1 The Council has continued to submit monthly returns to MHCLG and the 
following information represents the latest information that was submitted and 
also includes the most up to date information that we have available at the time 
of writing this report.  The actual MHCLG returns themselves have evolved and 
changed each month as the Government attempts to capture more information 
at a local level. 

5.2 In headline terms, based on our July return and updated for known activity in 
August we have estimated £12.695M of direct Covid-19 expenditure pressures 
for 2020/21 (including risk to recovery savings plans) and a £5.073M estimated 
reduction in direct income levels (sales, fees & charges) for the year.  So, in 
total we have estimated £17.268M potential service pressures, against an 
updated un-ringfenced grant allocation of circa £12.0M.  The other major 
concern is our loss in income collection from Council Tax and Business Rates 
which is now estimated to be around £5.1M in 2020/21, it is hoped that this will 
be slightly offset by £0.5M due to our participation in the Essex Business Rates 
Pool.  We have continued to assess all our estimates as Amber at this stage of 
the year. 

5.3 The following bar chart illustrates the impact of this updated assessment 
against our approved service budget for 2020/21.  This is based on a complex 
series of assumptions but also on improving local intelligence and small 
established trends of different customer behaviour patterns.  The key concern 
that remains is the currently forecasted £10.340M (shaded green) estimated 
unfunded pressure for 2020/21.  The comparable figure in the June Cabinet 
report was £9.544M. So, the estimated ‘gap’ has increased, even though an 
extra £1.572M of emergency grant support from the government for tranche 3 
has been received. Understanding the direct and indirect impact on local 
demand and the potential permanent pressures on the revenue base of the 
Council is still difficult to determine.  The financial impact on the Council will 
remain under continual review. 
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6 Business Rates, Council Tax and Housing Rents Collection Impact

6.1 Clearly an area of major concern is the impact the crisis is having in terms of 
income collection and the potential increases in bad and doubtful debts across 
all our main income sources.  The Council has quite rightly prioritised support 
for local residents, tenants and businesses by not issuing any recovery 
documentation, no enforcement action by agents and no summons have been 
issued.  This moratorium currently remains in place but will be reviewed in 
September across different debt types.  We have also effectively allowed the 
deferral of all rents from our commercial tenants for the first quarter of 2020/21.  
We have encouraged all tenants to open a dialogue with us to discuss and 
agree appropriate viable payments plans for the future.

6.2 We continue to experience significant increases in the number of Council Tax 
benefit claimants and additional numbers of housing tenants that are struggling 
to pay their rent.  This situation may get even worse with the changes proposed 
to the national furlough scheme.  We are hoping that the relaxation in the 
lockdown arrangements, combined with a growing number of UK residents 
opting for a ‘staycation’ that this will help to provide some additional support and 
activity for the local economy.  Many businesses are still approaching us for 
further support including requesting additional payment holidays/deferred 
payments/writing off debt for historical rent and service charges etc.  We are 
responding to these requests on a case by case basis and following the national 
guidance where applicable. 

6.3 Based on our latest analysis and assessment we are currently forecasting a 
£1.5M deterioration in our collection of Business Rates.  A combination of 
increasing benefit claimants - working age Local Council Tax Support (LCTS) 
has increased from 7,700 to 9,316 by July 2020 (21% increase) which has the 
effect of reducing our Council Tax base, together with additional challenges for 
collection means that we are currently forecasting a £3.6M reduction in Council 
Tax income for 2020/21.  At this early stage of the year we are forecasting to 
receive a £0.5M benefit from the Essex Business Rates Pool for 2020/21.  From 
a housing tenants’ perspective, we are currently forecasting a circa £0.25M 
potential challenge by the end of the financial year. 
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6.4 The government have recently announced their intention to allow authorities to 
spread 2020/21 collection fund deficits over three years.  This is a year longer 
than the usual spreading over two years, with the estimate as at January 2021 
being recovered the following year (2021/22) and the final outturn being 
recovered the year after (2022/23).  We are still awaiting the technical details 
around the application of this initiative.  MHCLG will prescribe the scheme in 
secondary legislation and intends to lay the relevant regulations in the autumn. 
MHCLG will be working with CIPFA and the local government sector to resolve 
the detailed accounting, audit, and reporting implications of this change.  

7 Local Impact on Sales, Fees and Charges Income

7.1 Southend-on-Sea Borough Council budgeted to receive around £33.5M in total 
from a range of other income sources in 2020/21.   It is very difficult to 
determine how activity levels will continue to fluctuate, reduce or in some cases 
even increase, particularly when lockdown measures are fully relaxed.  The 
impact of Covid-19 and the associated lockdown did have a dramatic immediate 
negative effect on some of our universal income areas such as car parking, 
leisure and tourism. 

7.2 There have been signs of improvement in some income areas but the 
continuing challenges for leisure, hospitality, adult social care client income and 
cultural services remain.  As with some of the expenditure pressures it is still too 
early to draw any definitive conclusions, with so many factors that could change 
over the coming weeks and months.  This is an area that will remain under 
intensive review but we are beginning to see some established patterns and if 
there is no further local lockdown in Southend-on-Sea then we are optimistic 
that some income streams may return to more normal levels of activity. 

7.3 The following pie chart illustrates the revised estimated impact on our overall 
sales, fees and charges income for 2020/21. 

Estimated income Estimated loss

Estimated Income Analysis for 2020/21
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7.4 There obviously also remains the potential impact of increasing bad and 
doubtful debts for a range of income streams that are not collected at point of 
sale or service delivery.  It is an area which we are continuing to monitor and 
assess.

7.5 Encouragingly the government have recently announced an income guarantee 
scheme, whereby authorities would be compensated for 75% of losses of 
income after the first 5%.  This is intended to shield authorities from significant 
losses, whilst also continuing to encourage authorities to ensure that they 
maximise income.  The scheme’s initial design and scope suggests that it will 
cover sales, fees and charges income, and the amounts are to be calculated 
using the 2020/21 budget.  MHCLG intends to take a ‘principles based’ 
approach and to allow authorities to use their discretion in making claims.  This 
is a positive development and we are currently awaiting the detailed technical 
guidance to make a formal assessment of the benefit this will bring and to get a 
better understanding of the arrangements for making our claims.  An updated 
assessment and clarification on our position will be presented to a future 
meeting of Cabinet.  It is hoped that this new initiative will be factored into the 
planned Period 6 monitoring report, scheduled to be presented to Cabinet in 
November 2020.

8 Future Demand and Potentially Currently Hidden Financial Challenges

8.1 A potential further concern surrounds the possible future impact on key Adult 
and Children’s Services after restrictions are fully lifted that could lead to a 
major increase in demand caused by isolation, stress and pressure building up 
in family units, domestic violence, vulnerable adults, children etc.  Services 
have been working hard to try and manage the spikes in demand that we were 
experiencing and reporting throughout 2019/20 pre Covid-19.  Recovery 
savings plans were in place to reduce demand and associated costs that are 
now at greater risk of non-delivery because of the uncertainty and pressure 
directly caused by the pandemic.  This situation is in line with many other upper 
tier authorities across the country.

8.2 An area of ongoing concern that we are continually monitoring is the potential 
impact of Covid-19 on the adult social care provider market.  Generally, care 
homes are based on around 90% occupancy levels, but some have been 
running closer to 70%.  This is potentially damaging and unsustainable in terms 
of viability if occupancy levels remain this low or reduce further for an extended 
period.  This is an area which we are keeping under review and regularly 
assess the impact on provision across Southend-on-Sea.  Some of this concern 
should be mitigated by the Government’s announcement of £600M nationally 
for an Infection Control Fund for Adult Social Care and the support already 
provided by the Council to adult social care homes through the deployment of 
our Covid-19 Emergency grant.
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9 Medium Term Financial Strategy 2020/21 – 2024/25 Impact Assessment

9.1 The Government have confirmed that the originally planned Fair Funding 
Review and 75% Business Rates Retention Scheme will now NOT be 
implemented in 2021/22.  It is still unclear at this stage whether a traditional 
three-year Comprehensive Spending Review will take place in the Autumn of 
2020 or that the Government will decide to just focus on developing a single 
2021/22 Financial Settlement for the Local Government Sector.  This lack of 
clarity adds further uncertainty in trying to assess the future level of resources 
that may be available to Southend-on-Sea and adds further significant 
complexities and challenges to our future business and financial planning 
arrangements.

9.2 Despite this uncertainty and the need for many more assumptions and 
estimates to be applied than in previous years it is still vital that an assessment 
is undertaken to try to predict the potential range of financial pressure and 
challenge over the medium term.  This initial work will be refined and developed 
further over the coming weeks.  The estimated best case is that all extra costs 
and lost income caused by Covid-19 will be compensated for by Central 
Government and the Council’s future financial gap returns to the level that was 
presented and approved as part of the setting of the 2020/21 Budget in 
February 2020. This is represented in the graphic below for reference.
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The forecast profiled budget gap represented in the chart above over the next 
five years is summarised financially in the table below: -

Year 2020/21 2021/22 2022/23 2023/24 2024/25 Total
Budget gap £0M £7.8M £4.7M £5.7M £5.0M £23.2M
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9.3 The potential size of the financial gap in each of the next four years could 
change significantly and it will depend upon many factors, which are mostly very 
difficult to determine given the current uncertainty.  The Government may only 
partly compensate the Authority for the actual full costs of Covid-19 that have 
been incurred, there could be long term or even permanent damage to the local 
economy and the revenue base of the Council.  This can manifest itself in many 
ways including the need to fund additional welfare needs and benefits 
requirements, reductions in the generation and collection of income, additional 
demand and cost pressures for adults and children social care interventions etc. 

9.4 There could potentially be further lockdowns caused by a second major spike of 
the pandemic.  The following graph attempts to factor in these assumptions to 
try to establish a sensible and reasonable range of what the financial gap for the 
Authority could potentially look like over the medium term.  The likelihood is that 
the size of the actual financial challenge will be somewhere within this 
spectrum.  The Authority, along with the rest of the Local Government Sector 
has already started its budget preparations and some difficult choices and 
decisions will undoubtedly be required over the coming months.  These are 
unprecedented times and Local Government has never faced such a challenge 
whilst also wrestling with so much uncertainty.
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10 Local Impact on Major Projects and the Capital Investment Programme

10.1 Our ambition for the delivery of key capital schemes has not diminished if 
anything our determination and desire to drive regeneration and growth has 
intensified.  Realistically though Covid-19 has brought with it a whole additional 
set of new challenges and the viability of schemes will have to be reviewed and 
considered.  A report elsewhere on the agenda provides an assessment on the 
Forum 2 project as a direct result of the impact of Covid-19 on the College and 
the Council.  There will inevitably also be some delays in construction related 
projects.  Although Government advice remains that construction activities 
should continue, works may have been delayed due to the availability of labour, 
plant and materials and some contractors did opt to cease activity for a period. 

10.2 The Council has been very innovative and creative in developing a variety of 
funding arrangements for some major schemes, to take advantage of external 
grant initiatives and to reduce the financial impact locally.  We are still seeking 
reassurance from Government, that these often time limited grants, get suitable 
extensions for defrayment and completion.  In most cases we are still seeking 
12-month extensions, but we also have the added potential complexity of Brexit 
and what impact that could have on EU secured funds.  We will keep this under 
constant review.

11 Tactical and Strategic Response to Managing the Financial Challenge

11.1 The Authority responded positively and quickly to the challenge that Covid-19 
brought to the Borough.  The immediate priority was given to keeping local 
people and everyone connected with our Organisation safe.  The Authority 
mobilised support for residents and businesses and at incredible speed 
developed the capability for a large proportion of our workforce to continue to 
work safely and remotely.  

11.2 The Authority has also re-deployed staff to priority areas such as food and PPE 
distribution, community hubs and safety support, together with enabling 
processes for new requirements like business grants to be paid.  The Authority 
has not furloughed any staff, despite the challenges and reductions in income in 
certain service areas.

11.3 After the initial urgency of our response passed, more time has now been 
devoted to designing, preparing, and implementing our transition and 
restoration to whatever the new normal will look like.  The potential size of the 
financial challenge of Covid-19 for the Authority is currently estimated to be 
around £10.3M for 2020/21.  Our strategic response has been to try and reduce 
our financial exposure in lower priority areas, make sure we passport all new 
Government support to local businesses and residents as fast and as 
accurately as we can, fully deploy the circa £12M of emergency grant funding 
that we have already received and clearly evidence and lobby Central 
Government for additional resources.
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11.4 We continue to respond to MHCLG’s request about potential use of our 
reserves in every return.  We have still estimated that we could use £1M of our 
general balance (which would then reduce to £10M). We also estimated that up 
to £2M of our Corporate Earmarked Reserves could be used, which will 
effectively reduce our Business Transformation Reserve and our ability to 
respond to ‘invest to save’ opportunities and delay planned transformational 
projects.  We stressed that this could only be used on a short-term basis and 
that our reserves would need to be topped back up again in 2021/22. 

11.5 We need to assess the positive impact of the opportunity to spread collection 
fund deficits over three years and the Government’s new income guarantee 
initiative.  Realistically further resources will be required and if our current 
estimates over the size of the financial gap is realised, then we would have to 
look again at in-year service changes and our earmarked reserves to try and 
fund the difference.  This would be very challenging and have major 
repercussions for our future medium-term business planning, leading to some 
very difficult choices in terms of reviewing our future cost base and income 
generating potential.  This could ultimately result in permanent changes to our 
local service range and offer. 

11.6 Our other clear strategic challenge back to Central Government is to give some 
urgent clarity over the estimated future levels of financial settlements for 
Southend-on-Sea and for the overall Local Government Sector.

12 Conclusions

12.1 This report provides an insight into the potential financial impact of Covid-19 on 
Southend-on-Sea Borough Council.  This assessment is based on a huge 
amount of disparate information, together with a range of constantly developing 
assumptions.  At the time of writing this report we are waiting for further details 
and guidance around the two new government schemes for income guarantee 
and for spreading collection fund deficits.  These initiatives will undoubtedly help 
to improve the currently predicted financial situation for the Council in 2020/21.  
From a future financial planning perspective, it is still very difficult to form 
accurate definitive conclusions with confidence at this stage.  

12.2 The pandemic will continue to have financial implications for our residents, 
businesses, and the Council itself over the coming weeks and months.  Better 
and more informed intelligence is being gathered each week and a greater 
understanding of potential future scenarios and outcomes is being established.  
It is proposed to continue to bring updated reports to future Cabinet meetings.  
These will inform the deliberations of Cabinet and highlight with more certainty 
the potential financial impact on the Council for 2020/21 and the future.

12.3 We will continue to lobby Central Government with our other Essex local 
authorities for extra resources to both help with our local response but also the 
transition, preparation, and implementation of our restoration.  We are recording 
all our costs and measuring the impact on all our income budgets to provide 
appropriate evidence.  At some stage in the future it is hoped that this may be 
used to form a fair financial compensation request to the Government if needed.
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12.4 Further work is continuing to refine our understanding of what our estimated 
financial position will be in the longer term.  This is essential to revise our 
Medium Term Financial Strategy and to inform the Authority’s strategic 
response to maintain our financial sustainability and continue to strive to deliver 
better outcomes for our local residents, businesses and our visitors.  

13 Background Papers

Various Government Announcements relating to Covid-19
Medium Term Financial Strategy 2020/21 – 2024/25
Initial Local Financial Assessment of Covid-19 (9 June 2020 Cabinet Report)
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CABINET

Tuesday, 14th September, 2020

COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 46

The following action taken in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 46 is 
reported. In consultation with the appropriate Cabinet Member(s):-

1. The Executive Director (Adults and Communities Health authorised:

1.1 Re-opening the Borough’s Leisure Centres
The provision of financial support to Fusion Lifestyle to enable to re-
opening of Southend Leisure and Tennis Centre (with some additional 
provision for Chase High School and Shoeburyness High school at their 
respective dual use leisure centre sites) for the period to March 2021, , 
whilst also noting the subsidy already provided to the end of July. This 
amount includes the waiver of the management fee payable by Fusion to 
the Council. Details of the financial implications are set out in the 
confidential appendix.

2. The Director of Housing Development authorised:

2.1 Applications to Government for Funding to provide permanent 
accommodation for rough sleepers
The submission of the funding bids for both the Next Steps 
Accommodation Programme Fund and Move On Fund and, if successful, 
the Council will need to match fund this external funding by £2.616m 
funded by the HRA capital reserve and S106 monies, which will need an 
amendment to the capital investment programme to be approved by 
Council.
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Southend-on-Sea Borough Council
Report of Executive Director (Finance & Resources)

To
Cabinet

On
6th October 2020 

Report prepared by: 
Joe Chesterton, Executive Director (Finance & Resources)

On behalf of the Better Queensway Partnership Board

Porters Place Southend-on-Sea LLP: Additional 100 Homes Update 

A Part 1 Public Agenda item

Relevant Scrutiny Committee: Place Scrutiny 
Cabinet Member: Councillor Ian Gilbert 

1 Purpose of Report

1.1 The purpose of this report is to update the Council with regards 
Recommendation 2.6 of a report to Cabinet on 30th June 2020 (the “Final 
Proposals Report”) and approve a recommendation for the Council to enter into 
and execute the legal agreement to secure the additional 100 affordable homes 
for social rent.

2 Recommendations

2.1 That Cabinet note that the Legal Agreement (“the Agreement”) that has 
been negotiated by the Council, Swan Housing Association and Porters 
Place Southend on Sea LLP as set out in this report is now completed to 
secure the additional 100 affordable homes for social rent.

2.2 That authority is delegated to the Executive Director (Finance & 
Resources) and Director of Housing in consultation with the Leader to:

2.2.1 Review and, if applicable, approve any offer made under the 
Agreement to acquire or gap fund with nomination rights any of the 
100 additional affordable homes;

Agenda
Item No.
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2.2.2 Settle and complete the value for money terms of each acquisition 
or gap funding with nomination rights, within the approved capital 
investment programme budget;  

2.2.3. In the event of an acquisition option being selected, to agree and 
procure the management arrangements for these units.

2.3 That Cabinet refer to Council for approval for an initial budget addition to 
the Housing Revenue Account Capital Investment Programme of £10m for 
this project and to be funded by the HRA capital investment reserve.

2 Background

3.1 The Better Queensway regeneration project (“the Project”) is a Southend 2050 
roadmap project which contributes across all of the themes and outcomes as 
set out in the Shareholder Board Report of the 25th June 2020. The joint venture 
legal entity (“the JV”), named Porters Place Southend-on-Sea LLP, was 
established in April 2019 as the vehicle to progress the delivery of the Project.  

3.2 A report to Cabinet on the 30th June 2020 updated Cabinet on the Project and 
sought approval of the final proposals as detailed in that report. 

3.3  Cabinet approved the final proposals as referred to in minute 104 of that 
Cabinet.

3.4 The Final Proposals Report provided for a delegation to the Executive Director 
(Finance & Resources) to complete a Memorandum of Understanding to secure 
a commitment by Porters Place Southend-on-Sea LLP to offer the Council a 
minimum of 100 additional affordable homes for social rent.

3.5 Recommendation 2.6.2 of the Final Proposals Report provided that authority 
was delegated to the Executive Director (Finance & Resources) to finalise 
negotiations and settle the terms of a formal legally binding agreement (the 
“Agreement”) to capture the principles as set out in the Memorandum of 
Understanding (as referred to in Recommendation 2.6.1 of the Final Proposals 
Report) to secure a commitment by Porters Place Southend-on-Sea LLP to offer 
the Council a minimum of 100 additional affordable homes for social rent.

3.6 Recommendation 2.6.3 of the Final Proposals Report required that subject to 
the approval of the Agreement by the Council, the JV and Swan Housing 
Association, the Executive Director (Finance & Resources) should bring a report 
to the next available Cabinet to approve the completion and entering into of the 
Agreement. This report seeks approval to enter into the Agreement.

3.7 As negotiations have proved positive since the report to Cabinet in June it is 
now the position that the intended Memorandum of Understanding is now not 
required and the Council can instead move directly to agreeing and entering into 
the Agreement with the LLP and Swan to secure the requirement for the 
additional affordable 100 homes.

3.8 Once the Council, the JV and Swan HA are agreed that the units initially 
identified by the JV are suitable for conversion from private to affordable 
housing units based on the stated selection criteria, the Agreement provides 2 
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routes for the Council to access these additional units – either outright purchase 
and subsequent ownership by the Council in perpetuity, or gap funding with 
nomination rights in perpetuity, in which case the units would be owned by 
Swan Housing Association. 

3.9 In the case of outright purchase, the purchase price will be calculated at 85% of 
the open market value plus any difference between the actual and estimated 
cost of constructing the relevant unit(s) with the caveat that the Council can 
never be required to pay more than open market value. Alternatively, if the 
Council elects to gap fund for nomination rights the units and Swan exercises its 
option to acquire those units, the level of gap funding to be provided by the 
Council will be based on the capitalised affordable rental stream less any 
applied grant sourced for such units(s). The Council will then have nomination 
rights to any units acquired by Swan HA using Council gap funding being 100% 
of first lets and all subsequent re-lets (i.e. in perpetuity). 

3.10 The ability of the JV to offer these additional 100 units to the Council pursuant 
to their obligation in the Agreement will be dependent on the parties working 
together to secure the necessary waiver from Homes England for such units to 
be disposed of at less than market value in line with the terms of the HIF 
funding requirements. In addition, the Council will continue to seek to secure 
additional affordable homes above the 100 now agreed over the course of the 
scheme life taking into account the relevant cost, tenure and market mix and 
any grant funding that could be received.                  

4 Other Options 

4.1 Not approving the completion of the Agreement would have a negative impact 
on the Council’s affordable housing supply and therefore it would not meet one 
of the requirements of the Project to maximise affordable homes nor would it 
remove the need for the Council to deliver more affordable homes in the 
borough and further would not support the additional commitments as agreed at 
Full Council (Minute 737).

4.2 There is also a risk to the goodwill that has been established between the 
parties if the Agreement having been approved by the JV Board and 
recommended for approval were not approved by the Council. 

4.3 An alternative option could be to acquire units that come to market at the time 
and then designate as social housing. This would be subject to market 
conditions, as does the current proposal but without certainty that the Council 
would be offered these units and also potentially at a higher cost to the Council.

5 Reasons for Recommendations 

5.1 Securing the additional 100 affordable homes supports the additional 
commitments as agreed at Full Council (Minute 737) to secure additional 
affordable housing and to deliver more affordable homes in the borough.

5.2 The recommended delegations are therefore included to provide for the Council 
to act expeditiously and at pace with regards to securing the additional 
affordable housing for social rent 
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6 Corporate Implications

As detailed in the Shareholder Board Report of the 25th June 2020.

The delivery of Better Queensway is a specific outcome identified in the 
Opportunity and Prosperity theme and is reflected in a number of milestones on 
the roadmap.  The first of these has already been met in the signing of the legal 
agreements in April 2019 and second major milestone was achieved on 
September the 24th 2020 with the validation of the first planning application 
submitted by the JV. 

6.1 Financial Implications 

6.1.1 Paragraphs 3.8 and 3.9 above outline the terms of the 2 options open to the 
Council through the Agreement, either to gap fund the homes in exchange for 
nomination rights from Swan HA in perpetuity or to acquire the homes outright.

6.1.2 If the units are gap funded by the Council they would then be owned in 
perpetuity by Swan HA who would be responsible for their management. The 
budget for the gap funding for nomination rights would be met from the Housing 
Revenue Account – Capital budget. If the Council acquired the units it would be 
the responsible body for their management.  It is the working assumption that 
the Council would let a management contract for these units to Swan HA as it is 
more efficient and effective for one managing body to be responsible for all of 
the affordable units on the site, as all other units on the site are to be managed 
by Swan HA.  This management arrangement is however at the Council’s 
discretion and can be decided on a case by case basis.

6.1.3 If the Council acquire the units, their purchase would be funded from the 
Housing Revenue Account – Capital Budget and operated from it in perpetuity, 
the costs of management would therefore fall on the HRA revenue budget. 

6.1.4 Currently there is no approved budget in the Housing Revenue Account Capital 
Investment Programme to enable the acquisitions of the 100 additional homes 
whether this be through outright purchase or nomination rights. The total budget 
required will vary depending on the size of the units that are selected and the 
market value at the date they are triggered. If it is assumed that on average the 
units purchased / gap funded are 2 bedroom units, depending on which option 
is chosen the cost to the Council could range from c. £10m for nomination rights 
to c. £25m of the full 100 homes without any cost increase. If costs increase 
significantly, a worst case scenario in the current market is c.£15m for 
nomination rights to c.£29m for outright purchase of the full 100 homes. This is 
based upon the current state of the housing market and these costs could go 
either up or down depending at what time the acquisition is made. 

6.1.5 There could also be a blended mix with a combination of acquisitions through 
nomination rights and outright purchase and the budget required would be 
between those ranges.

6.1.6 At Full Council on the 21st February 2019 when considering the Better 
Queensway Cabinet report of the 12th February 2019, the following 
recommendation was agreed that any profits / surpluses generated from the 
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Better Queensway scheme, either from acting as development partner or senior 
lender, should be “…..swiftly invested in affordable housing to rent (at or below 
Local Housing Allowance (LHA) rates on a continuous basis over which the 
Council has nomination rights)….” (Minute 737 so refers).

6.1.7 This Agreement acts on this recommendation and seeks to invest the 
anticipated returns from the scheme over the medium to long term in securing 
additional affordable housing for rent as soon as possible in line with the 
requirements.  The surplus on the scheme is anticipated to be significantly in 
excess of the £10m budget recommended, and whilst there remains risk to this 
return, as with any development activity, this risk is felt to be well managed.

6.1.8 It is recommended that to commence an initial acquisitions programme 
assuming gap funding for nomination rights there needs to be a capital budget 
of £10m. It is further recommended and that this project budget is reviewed 
regularly depending on the timing and speed of acquisitions and also whether 
the acquisition of the 100 homes is by gap funding for nomination rights or 
outright purchase. If an adjustment to the budget is required then Council 
budget approval will need to be sought at the appropriate time.  

6.1.9 The capital budget will be under the Housing Revenue Account and the funding 
of the £10m budget will come from the HRA capital investment reserve.  

6.2 Legal Implications

6.2.1 The Agreement, subject to clause 3.10 being satisfied, will secure the legal 
obligation on the JV to offer the Council a minimum of 100 additional affordable 
homes for social rent. 

6.2.2 The terms of the Agreement are also in line with the principles previously 
agreed in the draft Memorandum of Understanding.

6.2.3 In entering into the Agreement there is no commitment on the Council to either 
acquire or gap fund any of the additional homes offered by the JV and this 
decision remains at the absolute discretion of the Council.    

6.3 People Implications 

6.3.1 While the LLP is responsible for delivery of the Project, the Project continues to 
be supported by a number of Council officers as technical experts in fulfilling 
Council responsibilities and in supporting the work of the JV, and on the 
Partnership Board which oversees the Council’s work in regards to the Project. 

6.3.2 The work involved by the Council in securing this Agreement draws upon 
resource from Council officers and the Council continues to retain and utilise its 
procured specialist advisors alongside officers. 

6.4     Property Implications

If the Council exercises the outright purchase option it will be acquiring an 
additional 100 properties for outright ownership (subject to a long lease), if the 
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gap funding option is chosen it is securing access for its residents to these units 
through securing nomination rights. 

6.5 Consultation

N/A

6.6 Equalities and Diversity Implications

The Council has undertaken an Equalities Analysis in regards to the Project and 
this will be kept under review in regards to the evolution of the Project.

6.7 Risk Assessment

N/A

6.8 Value for Money

Please see Financial Implications

6.9 Community Safety Implications

N/A

6.10 Environmental Impact

N/A

7 Background Papers

Report to Cabinet on the 30th June 2020 (The Final Proposals Report) 
Minutes 737 and 104

8 Appendices

None
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